Minutes OF LYTCHETT MATRAVERS

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on Monday May 21st 2012 at 7:30 in the Village School 
PRESENT were Cllrs: R Miller, (Chairman), A Bush, M Colvey, J Dyball, M Munford, K Norris, J Taylor, C Wood and T Watton (Parish Clerk) 
County Cllr F Drane, Dist Cllr P Webb and 1 member of the public were also in attendance. 
1. REceipt of apologies for absence – Cllr L Wilson
2. Election of Chairman of the Parish Council for 2012/13 and Receipt of Chairman’s acceptance of office. Cllr B Miller was nominated and unanimously elected.  
3. Consideration for co-option to council of applicants for membership; and acceptance of office. It was noted that no application had been received for either of the two vacancies by the advertised deadline of Sunday 20th May. However an enquiry had been received on Monday 21st, and will be considered at the next Full Council meeting if the enquirer wishes to go ahead – subject to confirmation from the Monitoring Officer at PDC that the vacancies do not need to be re-advertised first.  
4. Election of Vice Chairman for 2012/13 and receipt of Vice Chairman’s acceptance of office. Cllr A Bush was nominated and unanimously elected. 

5. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST. There were none.     
6.      REVISED CODE OF CONDUCT FOR COUNCILLORS 2007.

In accordance with paragraph 12(2) of the Revised Code, to hear any representations or answers to member’s questions or evidence provided by any members of the Council having a prejudicial interest in any matter to be considered at this meeting. There were none.  
7.  PUBLIC PARTICIPATION SESSION.  (Standing Orders suspended). 
There was none. 
8. CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS. The Chairman wished to formally record thanks to Cllr Munford for her long service to community as a Parish Councillor. He invited her to an event to recognise her service. This is to take place at a date still to be arranged. 

Some discussion also took place regarding the arrangements for the next edition of the Lytchett Link. It was clarified that the closing date for copy should be 4th June, and Cllr Taylor commented that he needed a further week for editorial purposes due to his heavy involvement in arranging the Jubilee Street Party.  Items to go into the forthcoming edition were discussed – to include something on the annual accounts (Cllr Bush), Bus services (Cllr Colvey), Lytchett Matravers Connections (Cllr Miller), Neighbourhood Planning (Cllr Bush) and Footpaths (Cllr Dyball). Cllr Norris is to investigate an alternative company to handle the distribution. 

9. Appointments to :   

Environment & Amenities Committee – Cllrs Wilson, Dyball, Norris, Taylor and Colvey

         Finance & Policy Committee – Cllrs Norris, Colvey, Taylor, and Wood. 

         Planning Committee – Cllrs Dyball, Talbot, Wilson and Wood. 

         As Council Chairman and Vice Chairman Cllrs Miller and Bush are ex-offio members of the above. 

10. Appointment of representatives to:


Carnival - Cllr Talbot

          PACT Panel – Cllr Taylor

          DAPTC Purbeck Area Cttee – Cllrs Miller & Norris
           Village Hall Cttee – Cllr Wilson

           School Councillor – Cllr Bush

           Youth Organisations – Cllr Wood

           Sports Club – Cllr Wilson

           Footpaths Officer – Cllr Dyball

           Editor of Lytchett Link – Cllr Taylor

11.  THE MINUTES of the Council meeting on 16th April 2012 were approved by those present and signed by the Chairman. 
12. MATTERS ARISING & UPDATE ON ACTION POINTS.
a. Full Council 20th June, minute 15: Lytchett Astro, Football Foundation support meeting. As discussed and minuted at the E&A Cttee meeting, Cllr Colvey will speak to the Chairman of the Board of Governors for the Primary School regarding suppler of the external lighting for the school hall project.  
b. Full Council 19th March 2012, minute 20 bullet point 2 - Updating of council website. Cllr Norris has spoken to Mark Gracey about this. 

c. Full Council 19th March 2012, minute 20 bullet point 5 – Arrangements for Jubilee street party. Cllr Taylor confirmed that he had written to all local businesses informing them of the intended road closure. As reported at the recent Finance & Policy Cttee meeting, one business has objected and DCC have advised that on the grounds of this objection, as well as the High St being a bus route, the closure request will be refused. Cllr Taylor advised that the recreation ground car park is to be used for this instead – as approved by the Council.  Cllr Taylor also advised that he had arranged for encapsulated posters to advertise the event and had communicated the details to the school to notify parents. The Scouts and Army cadets will be helping on the day. Cllr Taylor encouraged Cllrs to be present if they are available. 

d. Full Council 16th April 2012, minute 18 – dangerous tree over cemetery and Church Walk path. The Parish Clerk has consulted DAPTC on the matter. John Parker has advised that whilst the matter could be referred to the National Association of Local Councils (NALC) for advice it is very likely they would advise the steps the council has already taken and is continuing to take. NALC does not take on legal cases to fight on behalf of individual Councils. With regard to the question of a policy to guide councils in such matters as this, Mr Parker observed that DCC Highways are responsible for managing issues related to the safety of public rights of way such as FPs and Bridleways, as well as highways…and this includes responding where a tree threatens the safety of footpath users. It was made clear to Mr Parker that this matter was reported to DCC Highways on the day it came to the Parish Clerk’s attention, but that the officer spoken to did not offer any indication that it may have been DCC’s responsibility to respond. The Parish Clerk is making efforts to verify Mr Parker’s view on DCC Highways responsibilities, and County Cllr Drane suggested contacting Mr A Ackerman at DCC about this. In the meantime a letter to the landowner has been prepared and is being reviewed by the Parish Council Chairman before it is sent. 
e. Full Council 16th April 2012m, minute 24 bullet point 2 – Eldons Drove. The matter of the ditch and hedge has been reported to Dave Warr. He will trim this back in July. 
13. REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLORS.

Dist Cllr Webb provided the following report: 

Local elections – there is no overall political change at PDC as a result of the local elections in Purbeck. 

Planning Board Site Meetings: It has been agreed that Parish Cllrs can attend PDC Planning Board site meetings.  

Amenities: PDC has approved a public convenience policy. This does not affect Lytchett Matravers. 

Police and Crime Panel: PDC is to have a representative on the panel. 

Core Strategy: The Inspector’s hearing of this is almost complete. It is possible that PDC will be asked to produce more housing than is currently shown in the strategy. The question of the relevance of Neighbourhood Planning has been called into question. It seems that a Neighbourhood Plan may only be essential if a community wishes to have more housing. 

14.  REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR.

The Chairman thanked Cllr Drane for his efforts to save the local bus service. Cllr Drane reported on the following: 

Bus service: He drew attention to a report on this which has already been circulated to Parish Cllrs. He warned that there remains a risk of bus companies withdrawing a service on commercial grounds at any time. 
Carnival: The community of Upton is investigating putting on a carnival procession. They have noted a number of challenges regarding this - such as road closures and the high cost of signage. 

Cllr Drane also offered congratulations to Cllr Munford for her successful efforts with the Day Centre. 

15.   REPORTS FROM SUB-COMMITTEES – No formal Sub-Committees of the council had met. However Cllr Dyball reported that a decision is due from Viridor Credits on the Rec Play area funding request by 17th June. 

Cllr Bush advised that an initial meeting to introduce Neighbourhood Planning is due to take place in the Village School on 28th May at 19:00. 

In connection with the initiative for the Scouts to make use of Club Hall, it has been discovered that the lease on the Club Hall is the responsibility of the DCC Children’s Services Directorate. 

16.  Recommendations of Committees:

(a) Environment & Amenities Cttee (see minutes of 14th May 2012).

Cllr Dyball reported on the following recommendations:

· The committee had considered the cover provided and the premium charged for the Council’s annual insurance by Zurich. It recommended acceptance of the offer to renew the council’s insurance policy with this company at their 3 year discounted rate - as detailed in the minutes of that meeting. AGREED. 

· To purchase a 3m x 3m gazebo (in red) for £418. AGREED. 

· To offer the disused primary school gates to Lord Rockley so that they are made use of and stay in the village. AGREED. 

(b) Planning Cttee – (see minutes 3rd May 2012). Cllr Munford commented that there were no recommendations to bring forward. 
It was AGREED to receive the minutes of the above meetings.   
17. Planning Application 6/2012/0277 Mrs Pratley, 47 The Spinney, Lytchett Matravers, BH16 6AT. Install window at ground floor level in side elevation. NO OBJECTION. 
18. Planning Application 6/2012/0294 Mr R Newman 9A Old Pound Close, Lytchett Matravers BH16 6BW. Erect a detached garage (retrospective). The Parish Council members understand that the garage in question was the subject of a previous enforcement order which has not yet been complied with. On that basis the Parish Council wished to record an OBJECTION to this proposal.   

19. Review of insurance cover - approval of premium payment.  This item was covered in minute 16 (a) bullet point 1 above.

20. Acceptance of year end 2012/13 internal audit report. The Parish Clerk summarised the action Pam White had taken in line with the Council’s agreed audit plan. The Council noted that Mrs White had had found no discrepancies. It was AGREED to accept her report. 

21. Acceptance of year end 2012/13 formal accounts statements.    A copy of the statements is attached at Appendix A to these minutes. After a brief discussion it was AGREED to accept these. 
22. Report of any training activity undertaken in the past month.

Cllrs Miller, Taylor and Dyball attended the DAPTC update on the Localism Act. Cllr Miller reported that the council is required to acquire the Power of Well Being in order to utilise the Localism Act. To acquire this, the Parish Clerk needs to have completed the SILCA qualification (the 2012 series 7 version). 
It was noted that the changes to the Code of Conduct for Cllrs has been delayed. 

23.   REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES (by exception)
The following reports were made:

Carnival – there has been a low uptake in entering floats for the Carnival procession. 

DAPTC – the next meeting of the Purbeck Area Committee is due on 23rd May. Cllr Bush indicated that he would try to attend. 
Footpaths - Cllr Dyball reported on 3 footpaths. (i) Deans Drove – Foxhills Open Space: Alan Davies of PDC is now pursuing this on the councils’ behalf. It was noted that Carol McKay of DCC is away for a month. (ii) Huntick Rd - Wimborne Rd: This is ready to go. The only delay concerns the awaited detail on the bridge over the ditch. Piers Chichester has indicated that this will be done, but might take some time. (iii) Path changes on Mr P Dyball’s land: It is unclear what decision has been reached by DCC on this. 

School Liaison – Cllr Bush reported that representatives of the school have been encouraged to join in the Neighbourhood Planning process, particularly with regard to traffic management and parking around the school. 
24. Council to approve the following payments due:- 

	Inv
	To Whom
	For What
	Net
	VAT
	Total 

	3007
	T Watton
	Clerk’s salary – April   
	813.06
	0.00
	813.06

	3008
	T Watton
	Expenses incurred 
	21.20
	3.99
	25.19

	3009
	Zurich Municipal 
	Annual Insurance premium
	1822.72
	0.00
	1822.72

	3010
	T Homer 
	Handyman duties – April 
	218.25
	0.00
	218.25

	3011
	Novatech Ltd
	Printer drum unit plus carriage
	96.35
	19.27
	115.62

	3012
	DCC
	Library – additional opening hour 
	1264.00
	0.00
	1264.00

	3013
	Continental Landscapes Ltd
	Grass Cutting, Southern end of recreation ground 
	20.00
	4.00
	24.00

	3014
	Banyards Ltd
	Cemetery maintenance 1/5/11
	303.49
	60.70
	364.19

	3015
	The Society of Local  Council Clerks  
	Annual membership renewal
	140.00
	0.00
	140.00

	3016
	The Information Commissioner
	Data Protection registration
	35.00
	0.00
	35.00

	3017
	DAPTC 
	Annual Subscription
	705.33
	0.00
	705.33

	3018
	Lytchett Matravers Primary School
	Room hire – Summer term
	240.00
	0.00
	240.00

	3019
	Trade UK (B&Q) 
	Materials for painting memorial green railings
	66.96
	13.40
	80.36

	3020
	J Dyball
	Reimbursement of expenses (x3) – Postage, cost of greetings card, mileage, etc. 
	21.75
	0.00
	21.75

	3021
	Glasdon UK Ltd
	1 x waste bin, 1 x dog bin. 
	271.23
	54.24
	325.47

	3022
	Lytchett Matravers Sports Club
	Grant 2012/13
	2000.00
	0.00
	2000.00

	3023
	Village Hall
	Grant 2012/13
	1200.00
	0.00
	1200.00

	3024
	Lytchett Matravers Scouts
	Grant 2012/13
	900.00
	0.00
	900.00

	3025
	Purbeck Citizens Advice Bureau
	Grant 2012/13
	1363.00
	0.00
	1363.00

	3026
	Lytchett Matravers Twinning Association
	Grant 2012/13
	250.00
	0.00
	250.00

	3027
	Victim Support in Dorset
	Grant 2012/13
	100.00
	0.00
	100.00


These were AGREED. 
25. CORRESPONDENCE
The Parish Clerk reported on the following correspondence received:

· A letter from the Lytchett Matravers Allotment Society seeking the views of the council on (i) a project to provide improved toilet facilities at the Allotments, and (ii) the installation of a bore hole for water extraction for irrigation of plots. These matters were referred to the Environment & Amenities Cttee for consideration. Action: Parish Clerk to add this to the agenda of the next Environment & Amenities Cttee meeting. 

· A letter from Mr Mothersole to the Parish Council Chairman expressing a complaint about an incident which took place in the Rose & Crown PH. The Chairman referred to the reply he had already sent to Mr Mothersole. 

26. Matters of Interest & Information. 

· Cllr Taylor commented on attempts to obtain sponsorship of local businesses for the Jubilee party. This had proved unsuccessful. 

· Cllr Miller reminded Cllrs of DAPTC training sessions which had previously been circulated: Planning Issues - To be held at Stoborough Village Hall on 10th July. Cllr Dyball indicated that she wished to attend this. Action: Parish Clerk to book a place for her. 


Budgeting and Precepts – 22nd September

DAPTC AGM - at County Hall 3rd November

Chairmen’s seminar - 15th November. 

The meeting closed at 21:40
Annotated by/on ……………………………..            Signed by/on …………………………
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